California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council
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Meeting Number 4







10/4/05

1. Meeting called to order at 1:05 with the following voting and nonvoting members present or excused: D. Harris, J. Parker, D. Dowell, M. Hata, P. Meylor, H. Wu, L. Caron, E. Martin, D. Green, T. Bostic, J. deAlbuquerque, C. Bremer, D. Hood, T. Sy, J. Coots, S. Adams (ex), J. Torabzadeh, R. Wang, M Costa, M Anwar, C. Fisher, D. Hood, P. Kearney, K. Green, L. Henriques, R. Mena, Z. Bilo, J. Prince, K. Janousek

Guests: H. Fung. J. Bersi. V. Novack, J. Latter, J. Kisiel

2.  Approval of agenda:


MSP approve agenda

3.  Approval of minutes


MSP approve minutes with one edit

4.  Announcements   


Chair Hood reported he would continue to send LAO reports to URC members,  New Presentation Agenda distributed.

5.  New Business


5.1  Option in Informal Science Education under the MS in Science Education

L. Henriques, J. Kisiel, and Assoc Dean H. Fung presented the proposal for a new option in Informal Science Education for the MS in Science Education.  2 options are currently offered in the MS in Science Ed program: one targeted for teachers in Elementary Schools and one for Secondary Schools.  The proposed 3rd option would be for people in Informal Science programs, a term used in the field for programs offered outside the traditional school setting such as museums and zoos.  Only one new course is part of the program,  SCED 553.  This course will be offered every other year and will be offered as an elective for other programs.  Assoc Dean Fung reported that the college supports offering and funding this course and program.  MSP to approve.

5.2  University Foundation Annual Report:  Foundation Associate Executive Director Bersi.  

Dr. Bersi began by providing an overview of the Foundation.  She stated that the Foundation supports research activities and is self-supporting so must maintain its financial health.  She stated that 70% of revenues come from grants and contracts so there is a close relationship with faculty and the Office of Research.  Foundation personnel meet regularly with AVP Ambos.  Bersi reported that ultimately, the Foundation is there to help and provide information and service to faculty and staff.  

She then reported on the Annual Audited Financial Statements for the CSULB Foundation.  Overall, she stated that the Foundation personnel were pleased with  the report as auditors reported that the Foundation engaged in accurate accounting reporting.  She then reviewed key aspects of the Statements document including the information on page 10 of the report.  She noted that this page of the report shows assets increased 11% from 04 to 05 with an increase in current and noncurrent assets.  Increases were due to one significant pledge, increases in accounts receivable related to development activities (charitable trusts), and endowment investments.  Liabilities also increased but only 4 %.  The total net assets therefore increased.  URC members asked about long term debts and return on investments and Bersi responded by describing some of the complexities involved in decisions about liquidating gifts and maintaining a conservative investment policy to minimize risk for the long term health of the Foundation.  Bersi then described the statement of revenues, expenses, and changes in net assets.  She described how patterns followed expectations with an overall increase in net assets. 

Bersi then presented a handout on grants and contracts activities from 2001 to 2005.  2005 YTD awards of $30.6 million is a little lower than the average amount but generally consistent with previous years,  In previous years, major CDOT grants and grants with the City of Long Beach led to higher than average revenues.  The indirect revenue that Foundation uses to support their functions has generally increased as the rate is now 16% as opposed to 12-15%.  The maximum amount allowed is 42% but Bersi reported that few grants are awarded at this maximum amount.

URC members asked what was the most significant problem facing the Foundation and Bersi reported it was balancing the budget. She reported that the Foundation must operate in a businesslike manner to have financial viability and not be a burden to the campus.  She said the goal is to provide a high level of service as they rely on faculty to bring grant activity to the Foundation but that bureaucratic rules do sometimes impact the services the Foundation can provide. 

5.3  Current Census Enrollment:  Asst Vice President Novack

AVP Novack shared a handout, the enrollment summary report from the Fall 05 census.  He stated that it was nice to have good news to report as the University had the demand to help the University match its new target for enrollment.  Novack reported that the Freshmen class was the second largest class in history at 4,384.  There was a decline in Post Bac numbers in part due to a decline in teaching credential demand.  Overall, our total enrollment of 34,545 students was the 5th highest total ever for the University.  He also reported that we had the highest FTES ever with students taking an average 11.75 unit load.  He reported that the high unit load may be related to our increasing selectivity and increasing costs leading students to take more classes.  He reported that our changes over the last few years from stagnant enrollment to declining and then to increasing enrollments has meant that we have had to deal with many uncertainties.  Chair Hood asked how close we were to predictions of a week  ago and Novack said we were in good shape as there had been some thought that we might be 400-500 over our target.  We held very rigidly to application deadlines and so not all students who we accepted came to CSULB as we typically have a higher yield from late applicants.

VP Dowell reported that a growing percentage of our students are freshmen and that there has been a lot of work to make sure the courses they needed were available.  He also reported that the average time to degree has dropped one year over the last 5 years and now stands at an average 5 yrs to degree.  Possible reasons for this may be more commitment to school on the part of students and also better course offerings and advisement.  URC members then asked questions about admissions standards.  Chair Hood reported that a number of CSU campuses are having difficulty meeting their targets including rural campuses and some of our neighboring campuses.

5.4  Added agenda item:  Financial Report from Assoc VP Joe Latter

AVP Latter stated that typically, the Annual Management Report is presented at this time of year but that this year, it could not be produced due to resource issues.  He shared his apologies.  The loss of staff and reorganization of the office has created a back log and so the response to the Independent Audit will be delayed as well.  He said that it is difficult to accept that they haven’t been able to produce the report. 

He shared highlights on our financial situation beginning by sharing that there as a 1 million dollar surplus in the general fund at the end of the year and a significant carry over.  He said that we have probably reached the limit in terms of holding carry over funds.  He stated that there were no surprises in the Special Funds with a $250,000 surplus in student organizations and a small surplus for Foundations.  He stated that the 49er Shops are still losing money and that a new director has started just the last week.  In the area of Capital, he reported that the parking structure near Blair Field is going well and should be open next Fall.  Bids on library construction go out in Jan/Feb.  He said this year, a 1st quarter financial assessment will be conducted in order to get a handle on the carry over.  He stated that the URC may want to hear that first quarter report and ended by once again, sharing his apologies that the Financial Report was not ready.  Chair Hood thanked AVP Latter and reported to URC members that other campuses have to beg for financial information so that it was very significant that an Administrator came to us to apologize because a report wasn’t completed on time.

5.5  Spring Application Activity:  Vice Provost Dowell

Vice Provost Dowell reported that the spring application picture was clear.  Transfer applications are low for spring and our feeder community colleges report that this may be caused in part by students having trouble meeting transfer requirements due to budget cuts.  He thought that our reputation for selectivity may be impacting transfer applications and so we are working on developing a more welcoming message.  Credential applications are also down which was expected due to a declining demand for credentials.  He stated that there was growth in graduate programs and that he expects to see high continuation rates from Fall to Spring.

Novack reported that management of applicants is a guessing game because we don’t know who will actually come to campus after being accepted.  Dowell said that we are considering an enrollment deposit of $200 so students will need to declare their intent to attend our campus.  This proposal is now winding its way through committees.  Another possible strategy is to make attending orientation mandatory to help with management as now 95% of students attend orientation (80% of transfers).

5.6 Future Enrollment Planning and Projections: Vice Provost Dowell

VP Dowell reported that we would probably keep the freshman class at this year’s size and stay open to transfers as well.  He reported that we may be underpredicting transfers and so will adjust if we get more transfer and grad applications than we predict now.  He reported that we managed 34,545 students very well with even the last enrollees getting good schedules.  He said that many University 100 and freshmen sections had been added to accommodate students.  Novack reported that there has also been an increase in retention of freshmen with the 2 year retention rate for freshmen now as high as the 1 year retention rate of 5 years ago.

5.7  Current enrollment targets and achievement

Covered in previous reports during this meeting

5.8  2005-2006 Lottery Allocations:  Fiscal Operations Manger Hata

Hata shared handouts delineating the 05/06 Lottery applications by College and Division.  The total allocation was $2,237,000.  In November the 06/07 planning starts and she reported that we anticipate receiving $2.2 million again.  URC members asked for an allocation report by Department and Hata reported that she would add this to the Lottery Allocations Summary Handouts.

5.9  IRA Allocations: Fiscal Operations Manger Hata

Hata reported that the Instructionally Related Activities Advisory Board recommendations for 05/06 have been approved by Maxson.  She also reported that in 06/07, there will probably be additional funds available due to increasing student enrollment as IRA funds come from a $25.00 per student fee.  She said that IRA must tie to instruction and add value to classroom experience.  There is no ceiling amount and once IRA funds are awarded, they will continue.  She reported that the programs are reviewed each year to be sure they are meeting IRA guidelines.

Chair Hood ended with a reminder that our next meeting will be held in the Anatol Center.

Meeting Adjourned 2:40

Minutes respectfully submitted by:

Jennifer Coots

(Minutes not yet approved)

